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PRESIDENT’S REPORT – 2022/23 
 
 
 
Another busy year at Rotary Cambridge and it was good to return to a mostly normal life after 
the restrictive impact of Covid over the past couple of years. 
  
Member participation in the breakfast meetings, social and vocational events has been high, 
with fellowship being evident at all times. The very good level of attendance at breakfast 
meetings stems from the excellent guest speaking programme, again organised by Jeanette 
Wood. I am extremely grateful to Jeanette for her hard work, not only in arranging and liaising 
with the guest speakers, but also with the advertising she arranges through the Post 
newspaper and her promotion of the Club through this and other sources. Thanks Jeanette 
for your continuing great efforts. We continue to make a donation to Polio Plus on behalf of 
each guest speaker, with a certificate presented to each speaker. Sgt Roger Veary always 
provides an entertaining session enabling us to leave the meeting with a smile on our face. 
 
I think our most significant project this year has been the continuation of the Peace Pole 
programme, initiated by Jeremy Wood last year and which has now seen 12 Peace Poles 
installed in local primary schools and one at the Uniting Church Floreat. The poles have been 
extremely well received and have gained the Club tremendous rapport with the schools and 
in the community generally. Thanks to Jeremy other Rotary clubs in WA have now taken up 
the programme. 
 
The Club continues to be involved in its regular community events – the RSL collection at 
Floreat Forum, the poppy day collection at 11 schools (raising $4,249-), Bunnings sausage 
sizzles and the regular Friday night sausage sizzle during the summer at the Wembley Districts 
Junior Cricket Club – all well organised, good fun and providing support for the community. 
The Club also donated $300- to Foodbank for 10 Christmas hampers for the needy. In my role 
as President I have represented the Club at a Town of Cambridge citizenship ceremony and, 
at the Town’s invitation, laid a wreath at both the Remembrance Day and Anzac Day 
ceremonies held at the West Leederville cenotaph. I also attended a community workshop at 
the Town of Cambridge. Outside of Rotary Jeremy and Jeanette and Max Puddey deservedly 
won awards at a State Government sponsored “Celebrating Local Volunteers” ceremony. All 
extremely worthy recipients. 
 
The Club has renewed contact with both the Wembley Downs and the City Beach Probus 
Clubs. I have paid official visits to both clubs and their Presidents have reciprocated with visits 
to our club. Rotary Cambridge originally sponsored both Probus clubs through the former 
Floreat and City Beach Rotary clubs (now joined as Cambridge). Eileen and I also attended the 
30th birthday celebration of the Floreat Ladies Probus Club. We hope to build on these 
relationships.  
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As well as Probus we have established good relationships with our local members of 
Parliament, all newly elected – Kate Chaney, the Federal member for Curtin, Christine Tonkin 
MLA for Churchlands and Dr Katrina Stratton, MLA for Nedlands. All three ladies have been 
guest speakers during the year. Christine has also participated in our peace pole programme 
as have the Deputy Mayors of Cambridge and Stirling, Rotarian Cate Barlow and Stephanie 
Proud respectively. The Club continues to enjoy a very good relationship with the Town of 
Cambridge and recently joined in with the Council in a 2-day volunteers stall at Floreat Forum. 
 
During the year Paul Harris Fellowships were presented to our long term auditor Peter Crowe 
and to Dr Scott Teasdale and Megan Watters, who have been willing hosts of incoming 
exchange students over a number of years. 
 
Our membership declined by one to 22 during the year. We did not induct any new members 
and unfortunately lost our newest member Sue Brown. Sue found Rotary was not what she 
was looking for, but departed the Club on good terms. Increasing the membership remains 
our biggest challenge. 
 
Full Directors’ reports form part of this Annual Report and I comment briefly:- 
 
Administration: Has run very smoothly under the control of Libby Larsen, who has also 
handled the front desk in an exemplary and cheerful manner. Peter Burns has continued to 
fulfil the role of Secretary with all returns, statutory matters, organization of Board 
meetings/minutes and the ever mounting level of red tape and compliance issues handled in 
his usual highly efficient manner. 
  
Roger Veary has been our Bulletin Editor again this year and issues an informative and 
interesting newsletter without fail on a weekly basis. 
 
Jeremy handles Public Image/Public Relations and promotes the Club at every opportunity 
through local media, the Town of Cambridge and the Club’s web and Facebook pages (which 
is quite a task keeping it all up to date). 
 
Finance: The Club’s finances have been in the excellent hands of Max Puddey, who has 
regularly provided Board members with interim financial reports during the year and has 
maintained firm control. And all this while still heavily involved with his leadership and 
activities at the Community Shed, which continues to go from strength to strength with 
increasing member numbers. A highly successful project emanating from this Club. Thanks 
Max.  
 
The Club operating budget for next year is forecast on just a break even basis, however our 
balance sheet is in a healthy position as a result of our fund raising sausage sizzles and the 
funds raised from the community fetes in 2020 and 2021. The sausage sizzles will continue 
and another fete will be held in November 2023. This year we again donated US$100- per 
Rotary member to the Rotary Foundation. 
 
  



4 
 

International Service: Our long running East Java Hearing Project being handled by Graham 
McHarrie and Don Hollywell, in conjunction with the Rotary Clubs of Mt Lawley and Surabaya, 
looks like being re-invigorated after the operation was suspended due the effects of Covid in 
Surabaya over the past couple of years. We still have some unused grant monies on hand and 
are very hopeful the project will get up and running again. It has brought tremendous benefit 
to hearing impaired children in its 25-year existence and we would very much like to see its 
continuation. I believe it is the club’s longest running and most meaningful project. Thanks to 
Graham and Don for all their efforts which are very much appreciated. 
 
Youth: Under the auspices of Jeremy always plenty happening in Youth. This year we again 
participated in both the junior and senior 4-Way Test speaking competitions, the driver 
training programme and enjoyed a short term overseas exchange programme, with Suzanne 
coming out from Calais, France and Eva, a local City Beach student, reciprocating with a visit 
to Calais. We will welcome Betty from the Czech Republic this July, for a 12 month stay here.  
We also greatly enjoyed a visit during the year from Jaz Hernando, a former exchange student 
from Argentina. As well as Jeremy and Jeanette thanks also to Don Hollywell for his mentoring 
role with our overseas students, ably assisted by Robyn. Jeremy has continued his numerous 
Early Act activities in many of the local primary schools and has been assisted by Libby and 
David James. Close liaison with all primary schools in the Cambridge area is maintained – a 
really outstanding achievement and earning great kudos for our Club. Jeremy has also served 
as an Assistant Governor this year and is taking on the role of District Youth chairman next 
year. Thanks Jeremy for your untiring efforts not only in Youth, but in many aspects of Rotary. 
 
Social: Members and partners enjoyed a number of social events this year commencing with 
the Changeover Dinner at Ambrose Estate, then during the year a visit to the Aviation Heritage 
Museum at Bullcreek, a weekend away at the Bridgetown flower festival, a Christmas function 
at the City Beach Tennis Club, a social evening at Don and Robyn Holywell’s home, an evening 
get together at Matilda Bay foreshore and a visit to the DFES Bushfire Centre of Excellence 
near Pinjarra followed by lunch at the Ravenswood Hotel. All social events and outings were 
very well organised, well patronised and enjoyed by all attending. My particular thanks to Jan 
Puddey and the Ladies Social Committee, which met regularly during the year and initiated 
and organised a number of the events, including also a ladies morning tea at the Pearse 
residence. 
 
My particular thanks to all Board members and Committee Chairman for their efforts and 
support they have given to both the Club and me personally throughout the year. Indeed I 
feel I have had the support of all the Club which has made for an enjoyable year for me as 
President and, I think, an overall   successful year for the Club.  

 
 
FRANK NATHAN 
Club President  -  2022/23 
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BOARD MEMBERS 2022/2023 

 
President Frank Nathan 
Past President Jeremy Wood 
Secretary Peter Burns 
Treasurer Max Puddey 
Club Administration Libby Larsen 
International Don Holywell 
Youth Jeremy Wood 
Rotary Foundation Peter Pearse 

Public Image Jeremy Wood 
Member Cate Barlow 
Member Rory Beattie 
 

 

SPECIAL PROJECT CHAIRS 2023/24 
 
Arbor Day Peter McSkimming 
Bulletin Editor/Sergeant at Arms Roger Veary 
Community Shed Max Puddey 
Meeting Registration Libby Larsen 
Poppy Day Jim Berry 
Public Relations Jeremy Wood 
Social Committee Co-Ordinator Jan Puddey 
WebMaster Jeremy Wood 
Youth Protection Officer Peter Burns 
 

BOARD MEMBERS 2023/2024 
 
President Frank Nathan 
Past President Frank Nathan 
Secretary Peter Burns 
Treasurer Graham McHarrie  
Club Administration Libby Larsen 
Community Service Max Puddey 
International Don Holywell 
Youth Jeremy Wood 
Rotary Foundation Peter Pearse 

Public Image Jeremy Wood 
Member  Cate Barlow 
Member Rory Beattie 
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CLUB ADMINISTRATION & SECRETARY’S REPORTS – 2022/23 
 
 
 
With the new 2022-2023 Rotary year, Frank Nathan took over the club’s presidential role from 
Jeremy Wood, simultaneously appointing Libby Larsen as Club Administrator. 
 
All administrative duties during the past year have run smoothly.  A good relationship has 
been established with the manager of the Cambridge Bowling Club, Ross Bolton, with Mark 
Bowden of Prontos Catering and with George with his coffee truck.  Where applicable 
membership badges have been sourced and the roster for meetings’ set up has been 
established.  My thanks to Eileen Nathan for her assistance with the roster spreadsheet. 
 
I look forward to continuing in my administrative role and also my Board membership during 
the 2023-2024 Rotary year. 
 
 
 
LIBBY LARSEN 
Club Administrator  -  2022/2023 
 
 
 
 
 
 
As Club Secretary I advise that all Statutory & Rotary International matters have been 
complied with.  Minutes of all Board meetings held during the year have been prepared, 
circulated, approved and signed by the President as well as the Notice of and Minutes of the 
Annual General Meeting held on the 12th of October 2022. 
 
The Working With Children Register has been maintained and is up to date as at the date of 
this report. 
 
For the 2023-2024 year, Frank Nathan will continue as President and Graham McHarrie has 
been elected as Treasurer.  All other Board members remain the same. 
 
 
 
PETER BURNS 
Club Secretary  -  2022/2023 
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CLUB SERVICE REPORT – 2022/2023 
Speakers, Vocational Visits, Events & Activities 

 
 

July 2022  
06 07 2022 Changeover Dinner  Ambrose Estate                                                                                                              

2021-2022  President Jeremy Wood to 2022-2023 President Frank Nathan 

13 07 2022 Stan Robins – Family Story (Part 1) 

20 07 2022 Mike Fogarty – President, Wembley Downs Probus 

27 07 2022 4-Way Test Speaking Competition – Hale School 

  

August 2022  
03 08 2022 Primary Schools’ Speaking Competition 

10 08 2022 Return to Country Fire Practices – David Windsor &  Clifton Bieundurry 
Meeting also attended by Kate Chaney Federal Member for Curtin & the West 
Leederville & Floreat Park Junior Councils 

10 08 2022 Board Meeting 

17 08 2022 Ear Science Institute Australia, Professor Mel Ferguson & Dr Ellen Bothe 

24 08 2022 Scamming – NBN’s Jason Bloxidge 

31 08 22 No Meeting – Ladies Social Committee Bullcreek Outing 

  

September 2022  
07 09 2022 Jonathan Langer, Chiropractic & Soft Tissue Therapy 

14 09 2022 Brian Downing, The Horn of Africa 

21 09 2022 DG Ineke Oliver Visit 

28 09 2022 Shauna Kinney, Cyber Safety 

  

October 2022  
05 10 2022 David Kennedy, CEO St Vincent de Paul Society 

12 10 2022 AGM 

15 10 2022 Bunnings Homebase Sausage Sizzle 

19 10 2022 Rod Lane – About his Career 

26 10 2022 Simone Pedrini – Mine Site Restoration 

  

November 2022  
02 11 2022 Christine Tonkin MLA for Churchlands, Retirement Village Law Reform 

04 11 2023 Bridgetown Weekend organized by the Ladies’s Social Committee 

09 11 2022 Brenton Siggs, Remembrance Day Talk 

09 11 2022 Floreat Forum Collection for RSL Funds by Club Members 

16 11 2022 Jennifer McAdam, Australian Tartan 

23 11 2022 Hamid Sohrabi, Healthy Ageing 

30 RWADE – JTC Students 

  

December 2022  
06 12 2022 Christmas Function, City Beach Tennis Club 
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January 2023  
26 01 2023 Australia Day 

  

February 2023  
01 02 2023 Club Social Organised by the Ladies’ Social Committee – Cocktail Hour at the 

Home of Don & Robyn Holywell 

08 02 2023 Drew Gaynor, Executive Officer Freight & Logistics Council – Supply Chain 
Issues 

08 02 2023 Board Meeting after Club Meeting 

15 02 2023 Dr Jamie Beros, Perron Institute – Brain Plasticity 

22 02 2023 Natasha Kendrew – C Si Bon Home Care Catering 

 

March 2023  
01 03 2023  Club Forum 

08 03 2023 Peter Durrant, Rotary Rescue Gidgegannup Fire Assistance 

15 03 2023 Kate Chaney, Federal Member for Curtin 

15 03 2023 Dr Scott Teasdale & Megan Watters Paul Harris Awards 

22 03 2023 Club Social at Matilda Bay, organized by the Ladies’ Social Committee 

29 03 2023 Stella Budrikis author of the book “Baby Farm” 

  

April 2023  
05 04 2023 Eva Veerman Short Term Exchange Programme Student & Wilco Veerman 

12 04 2023 Kay McIntyre, Guide Dogs WA 

19 04 2023 Gen Hart, International Coxless Four Rower for WAIS 

21 04 2023 RSL ANZAC Day Collection at Floreat Foorum 

25 04 2023 ANZAC Day – Rotary Cambridge Wreath Laid by President Frank Nathan. 

26 04 2023 Christine Bazen, Kanyana Wildlife Rehab. Centre 

 

May 2023  
03 05 2023 Jeff Claughton, CEO Fresh Start Drug Rehab. Facility 

10 05 2023 Emeritus Professor Alan Harvey, The Therapeutic Benefits of Music 

17 05 2023 Visit to DGES Bushfire Centre of Excellence & Ravenswood Tavern Lunch 

24 05 2023 David Motta & Trish Lynch, Ukrainian Refugees 

31 05 2023 Katrina Stratton, MLA for Nedlands 

  

June 2023  
07 06 2023 Dr Rui Ruan & Dr Behzad Shiroud Heidare, Perron Instutute, PearlBone 

07 06 2023 Board Meeting 

14 06 2023 Guest Speaker Indisposed;  Updates from Graham McHarrie (Surabaya 
Teacher Exchange), Jeremy Wood (Peace Poles) & Max Puddey (The Shed’s 
Relationship with Rotary Cambridge) 

21 06 2023 Stan Robins, Family Story (Part 2) 

28 06 2023 Roy Stall, His Navy History 
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CLUB TREASURER’S REPORT – 2022/23 
 
 
INTRODUCTION 

This report outlines the unaudited financial performance of the Rotary Club of Cambridge 
(RCC) for the FY 22/23 at 30 June 23. Attached are the following financial reports. 

• Balance Sheet Report 

• Operating Account Profit / Loss 

• Fund Raising Account Profit / Loss 
 

NET WORTH 

The net worth of RCC at 30 June 2023 is shown in the attached Balance Sheet and shows an 
increase in equity of $ 61,540.  Issues that have affected net worth during this financial year 
are as follows: 

RCC equipment has been depreciated by 20% 

Fund Raising Account – Cash at bank is $ 42414.58 which includes an operating profit of $ 1691 
mainly due to the following: 
 

• Receipts and expenses for the WDJCC program 

• Receipts and expenses for Bunnings Sizzles 

• Receipts and expenses for the student driver training project 
   

Operating Account - Cash at bank is $ 18206 which includes an operating profit of $ 718  mainly 
due to the following: 

 

• Receipt of: 
o Annual Membership Fees 
o Changeover dinner receipts 
o Weekly breakfast meeting receipts 

 

• Payment of 
o Weekly breakfast meeting expenses 
o Changeover expenses 
o Rotary District and International fees 
o Bowling Club Fees 
o RDU Fees 
o Donation to Rotary Foundation 
o Donation to Rotary Polio Plus 

 
The Term Deposit of $15000 as reported in the FY 21/22 was earning minimal interest and as 
agreed, was folded into the Fund-Raising account.  
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LIABILITIES 

• Current Fund-Raising account liabilities are $9992 representing unspent donations 
from Telethon and Amcor, and remains unchanged from FY 21/22. 

• Operations account liabilities are $2080 which relate to funds for the RCC Changeover 
event received but are yet to be expended. Acquittal is due 5 July 2023. 

 
Pre-Payments 
 

• A pre-payment of $250 is outstanding and relates to a booking fee for the annual RCC 
Changeover event. This pre-payment will be acquitted on 5 July. 

 

BUDGET – FY 23/24 

A budget for the forthcoming FY 23/24 financial year was approved by the Board in June 2023 
based on trends from FY 22/23 and input from Club Directors, and is forecast as follows: 

• RCC Operations is forecast to break even, however club membership fees will rise by 
$25 to $375 to cover the increase in various external payable fees. 
 

• RCC Fund Raising is forecast: 
 

o To earn a profit of approximately $5000 
o  Is dependent on the St Edmunds Fete earning a profit of $7000: 
o Includes: 

▪ Various local community projects 
▪ An incoming exchange student expense 
▪ Several WDJCC BBQ events October to March  
▪ Two Bunnings BBQ events. 

 

FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS 

Detailed reports for all transactions for FY 22/23 are available on request including: 

• Balance Sheet 

• P&L for Club Operations Account 

• P&L for Club Fund Raising Account 

• Administration 

• Club Operating Events 

• Community Projects 

• Fund Raising Event Projects 

• Youth Projects 

 

 
MAX PUDDEY 
Club Treasurer  -  2022/23 
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INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE REPORT – 2022/23 
 
 

The effects of Covid which had restricted international activity declined towards the end of 
this term and our two projects, both connected with the Karya Mulia School for hearing 
impaired children in Surabaya East Java, were reactivated. 
 
Currently we have $10,000.00 in our bank account for application to Karya Mulia projects. We 
expect a further $10,000.00 from Amcor Indonesia may be forthcoming but this is in no way 
assured. 
 
Progress with our projects has been slowed without the input of the late Marie Kommendy 
who was a very effective intermediary between our two organisations.  Our two projects with 
the Karya Mulia school are: 
 

1. Training of the school’s teachers on site by Western Australian teachers of hearing 

impaired children.  

 

This involves sending Western Australian teachers to Karya Mulia school, and not 

bringing Karya Mulia teachers down to Perth for training as was done previously. This 

is at the request of the school. We are currently liaising with a school staff member 

for that person to drive the project from the school’s point of view. Once that is in 

place we can commence activity in selecting two Western Australian teachers to visit 

the school. 

 

2. Assisting with repairs to school buildings.  

 

Damage to the school occurred during construction on a neighbouring property and 

our Rotary Club is liaising with the Rotary Club of Surabaya to assist with repairs. This 

is in progress and we are awaiting advice on proposed repairs and their costs to be 

submitted to us. This will then be considered by our committee and a 

recommendation presented to the Cambridge Rotary board. 

In recent months we have met with and commenced a working relationship with Hearing Aid 
East Java. They undertake activities complimentary to ours and we believe a lot of good will 
develop out of this relationship  
 
In conclusion we need to recognise our partnership with the Rotary club of Mount Lawley in 
this project, and the contributions of Glenn Davies of Mount Lawley, Simon Tomlinson of 
Telethon Speech and Hearing and the key role of Graham McHarrie. 
 
 
DON HOLYWELL 
International Committee  -  2022/2023  
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SOCIAL COMMITTEE REPORT – 2022/23 
 
 

As directed by the Board of the Rotary Club of Cambridge, the Social Committee has 
endeavoured to meet with the club’s wishes to foster friendship and fellowship to all 
members. We have aimed to offer variety and enjoyment with our organised outings 
throughout the year.  Here is a brief summary of the events for the above year. 
 
June 2022 Casual dinner at La Cassetta in Wembley. It was well attended by almost all 

members and partners 
July  Change over dinner at Ambrose Estate 
August 31 Aviation tour at the RAAFA Base in Bullcreek followed by lunch at their café. 
September Arranged cookery school luncheon had to be cancelled because many 

Rotarians were travelling 
October 8th Ladies morning tea at the Pearse’s house. Many thanks to Leonie for her 

organisation and facilitation of this 
November 4th Weekend away at Bridgetown for Garden Week. This was well supported by 

members and was most successful with the input that Pam and Roger 
provided 

December 6th Christmas function at The City Beach Tennis Club. Thank you to Leonie for 
securing the venue for us 

 
February 2023 Welcome back for the new year. This get together was held at Robyn and 

Don Holywell’s home. Many thanks to them for opening their new home to 
the club for this function 

March 22nd Picnic in the Park at Matilda Bay 
May 17th DFES tour followed by lunch at the Ravenswood Hotel 
 
At this stage locked in dates for 2023 are 
 
• Weekend away in Mandurah in October 

• Christmas Function to be held at Frank and Eileen’s home with catering by “bring a plate”. Usual 

proceedings of this celebration going to buy school backpacks for the Lake Monger Primary 

School 

 

Other possible functions are a Curry Night at the restaurant in Ocean Village in City Beach and a Winter 

Warmer at the club.  Other functions are yet to be formalised. 

I would like to extend my grateful thanks to the ladies of the Social Committee for their 
continued help and support for all of the above to have come to fruition.  It really is a team 

effort and I believe is much appreciated by each and everyone connected with the club. 
 

 
JAN PUDDEY 
Social Committee Chair  -  2022/23  
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YOUTH COMMITTEE REPORT – 2022/23 
 

 

The club continues to participate in as many of the District’s Youth Programmes as possible 
as well as some additional programmes particular to the club. However, the extent of 
participation varies from year to year depending on the degree to which applications are 
received. The club participated in the following Youth Projects over the past year: 
 

Peace Poles  

This has become one of the most visible projects conducted by the Club. In the past year new 

Peace Poles were installed at Jolimont Primary School and, although not a school, at the All 

Saints Uniting Church in Floreat. In addition to the new poles that were installed, annual 

ceremonies were held at many schools. Since I was not able to attend all the ceremonies 

because of clashes, speaking duties were shared with Christine Tonkin MLA, Cate Barlow and 

me. The ceremonies at the four schools in the City of Stirling (Wembley Downs, Doubleview, 

Woodlands and Churchlands) were also attended by Stephanie Proud, Stirling Deputy Mayor. 

I officiated at all the ceremonies except for Wembley and Churchlands (Christine Tonkin MLA) 

and West Leederville (Cambridge Deputy Mayor Cate Barlow). The other ceremonies I 

attended were at City Beach, Kapinara and Floreat Park Primary Schools. At Lake Monger 

Primary School where a combined ceremony was held for the dedication of the new 

playground, Premier Mark McGowan MLA and Christine Tonkin MLA were present. 

Liaison with Schools  

Close contacts continued to be maintained between the Rotary Club of Cambridge and all the 

Primary Schools in the Town of Cambridge. These were City Beach, Kapinara, Floreat Park, 

Wembley, West Leederville and Lake Monger. In addition, Churchlands and Woodlands 

Primary Schools were added to the list of close contacts. Relations were developed with John 

XXIII and Hale School but unfortunately lost with Newman College because of a change of 

staff. 

Rotary Youth Exchange 

For the first time the Rotary Club of Cambridge participated in STEP (Short Term Exchange 

Programme). A student arrived from France in August after a Covid delay and a student went 

to stay in France on exchange. Although the official length of the exchange is three months 

the reciprocal stays were in fact about two months each. The students were Suzanne Dessein 

from France and Eva Veerman from Australia. The club will participate in the long term Rotary 

Youth Exchange programme in the coming year and will be hosting a student from the Czech 

Republic (Alzbeta Dvorakova). Unfortunately, the outgoing student who was from Broome 

was not selected for the programme. 
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RWADE (Rotary Western Australia Driver Education) 

Once again this was held in December. The Rotary Club of Cambridge hosted 180 students 

from John XXIII College at the venue at the Claremont Showgrounds. Six teachers and seven 

Rotary Club members were also present. As in previous years, the students were divided into 

six groups attending six sessions over the course of the day. Once again, lunch was provided 

free of charge by the Rapid Response Team for which the club made a donation.. It is a most 

worthwhile programme and the club will be participating once again in the coming year. 

Junior 4-Way Test Speech Contest (Years 5/6) 

As in previous years, the standard of speeches was outstanding and the large audience was 

thoroughly impressed. The winner and runner-up went on to compete in the District Final 

which was hosted by the Morley Rotary Club. It is a programme that the club will continue to 

promote in the years to come.  Thanks go to all the ladies who participated in the evening’s 

raffle which raised welcome and needed funds for the Club. 

EarlyAct Activities in local Primary Schools 

I continue to run small programmes at five local schools – Floreat Park, City Beach, West 

Leederville, Churchlands and now also Woodlands. At Floreat Park, West Leederville and 

Woodlands, I coach the Year 6 Student councils in running their meetings. I also assist them 

in choosing and running an event for a charity of their choice. When a suitable speaker is 

talking at a Rotary Cambridge meeting, all these groups are invited to attend. Without 

exception, the students find this to be a very exciting occasion. The whole programme is very 

fulfilling. At Churchlands, Libby Larsen and I assist the Year 5 Sustainability Group in running 

their meetings and with help and advice with their gardening projects. At City Beach Primary 

School, David James and I help the Manual Arts teacher in her classes. I attended the Year 6 

Graduation ceremonies at five schools and was invited to present awards at City Beach, 

Churchlands and Wembley Primary Schools. These activities all help in promoting the public 

image of Rotary generally and the Rotary Club of Cambridge in particular. 

Wembley Districts Junior Cricket Club Friday evening Sausage Sizzles 

Twelve Sausage Sizzles were held over the course of the junior cricket season. We continue 

to build a strong feeling of camaraderie with the young cricketers and their parents in running 

these events. All participants and their families now know us and this helps to foster a 

wonderful atmosphere on a Friday evening. It acts as useful small scale fundraiser for our club 

while at the same time giving us a face in the community. Payment by credit card has now 

become the norm with over 90% of payments received by this method. Any catering leftovers 

are taken to the Fresh Start facility in Subiaco. Most Friday evenings after the event, the club’s 

sizzlers repair to Amarin Thai Restaurant in Subiaco where a great social evening is capped 

off. 

 
 
JEREMY WOOD 
Youth  -  2022/23 
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APPENDIX 
2021-22 ROTARY CITATION 
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